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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:33 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.  Today we continue hearings to receive testimony of Postal Service witnesses in support of Docket No. R2001-1, Request for Rate and Fee Changes.



Does anyone have any procedural matters to raise this morning?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Baker, would you please identify yourself for the record.



MR. BAKER:  Bill Baker for the Newspaper Association of America.  Yesterday at the hearing, I indicated I had oral cross for Witness Moeller who is scheduled to go today.  I reviewed it and decided I do not have any questions for Mr. Moeller.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Is there anyone else?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Two witnesses are scheduled to appear today.  They are Witness Kingsley and Witness Moeller.  Mr. Moore, would you please introduce your witness?



MR. MOORE:  Thank you, Chairman Omas.  The Postal Service calls Linda Kingsley.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Kingsley, would you stand?



Whereupon,


LINDA A. KINGSLEY



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. USPS-T-39.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. MOORE:  


Q
Ms. Kingsley, earlier I handed you two copies of a document identified as T-39, entitled "Direct Testimony of Linda Kingsley on behalf of the United States Postal Service."  I've handed those copies to the court reporter.  Did you have an opportunity to review them?


A
Yes, I did.


Q
Was that testimony prepared by you or under your direct supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
And if you were to give that testimony orally today, would your testimony be the same?


A
Yes, it would be.


Q
And do you intend to respond to Category 2, library reference, listed as USPS-LRJ-101?


A
Yes.



MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, at this time I ask that the direct testimony of Linda Kingsley on behalf of the United States Postal Service, marked as USPS-T-39 and the associated library reference be received into evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any objections?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Linda A. Kingsley.  That testimony is received into evidence, and as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-39, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Kingsley, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those previously in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, with the exception of there were three interrogatories that were related to clerk levels that may be impacted with the recent APWU arbitration award.  Those three interrogatories are ABA-T-39-15, DMA-T-39-22E, and Postcom T-39-3.  And I have also supplied a revision to ABA-T-39-1 that was filed on the ninth of this month.




(The documents referred to were marked for identification as Exhibit Nos. ABA-T-39-15, DMA-T-39-22E, Postcom T-39-3, and ABA-T-39-1.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Kingsley to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence and is to be transcribed into the record.




(The documents referred to, previously identified as Exhibit Nos. ABA-T-39-15, DMA-T-39-22E, Postcom T-39-3, and ABA-T-39-1, were received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Kingsley?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross-examination, Amazon.com, Inc., Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.



Is there any other party who would like to cross-examine Witness Kingsley?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That brings us to oral cross-examination.  Would you please begin?



MR. MILES:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  John Miles on behalf of Amazon.com.  Mr. Chairman, we have no oral cross-examination of Witness Kingsley, so we would waive that at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MR. MILES:  On behalf of Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc., I have the following cross-examination of Witness Kingsley.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Miles, just for the record, would you state you're counsel for both Amazon.com and --



MR. MILES:  Mr. Chairman, I, with William Olson, represent both Amazon.com Inc. in this proceeding and the Val-Pak companies.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. MILES:  


Q
Ms. Kingsley, you're appearing as the operations witness for the Postal Service in this case.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  That's correct.


Q
Did you perform a similar function in Docket Number R-2000-1?


A
Yes, I did.


Q
Prior to Docket R-2000-1 and aside from Docket Number R-90-1, did you appear in any cases before this Commission on behalf of the Postal Service?


A
None other than the ones you mentioned.


Q
In Docket R-90-1 you appeared but not as an operations witness.  Is that correct?


A
Correct.


Q
What did you do in that case?


A
In that case I sponsored automation letter discounts and presort discounts for letters for first and standard mail.


Q
Subsequent to Docket Number R-2000-1, did you appear in any cases prior to this one for the Postal Service, any classification cases or other cases?


A
As an operations witness?


Q
Yes.


A
No, I have not.


Q
As in any other kind of witness?


A
No, other than R-90.


Q
As I understand it from your autobiographical sketch, you joined the Postal Service in 1985, became involved in operations in approximately 1998.


A
No.  As an industrial engineer, I was involved in operations from Day One.


Q
So in 1998 you became involved in your present capacity.


A
Correct.


Q
What is that, your present function?


A
I currently am the manager of operational requirements and operations, and you were asking for the responsibilities of what that function is.


Q
Yes.


A
We are the operational liaison to deal with rate case initiatives or mail prep. initiatives to ensure they are consistent with our operations.


Q
Is it standard operating procedure for the person employed in your function to appear as the operations witness for the Postal Service in an omnibus rate case?


A
This position first began during the reclass proceedings, and the person that had the job before me was Ralph Moden, and he was the operational witness prior to me.


Q
Rumor has it that you probably will not be the operations witness in the next omnibus rate case.  Is that correct?


A
Hopefully, that is correct.


Q
You're moving on?


A
I'm taking a new job as of tomorrow.


Q
And what will that be?


A
That will be in finance as a manager of activity-based costing.


Q
Congratulations.


A
Thank you.


Q
Ms. Kingsley, in preparing your testimony as the operations witness for the Postal Service, and take this case, for example, when do you get involved in the case?  At what point in time relative to the filing of the case?


A
We're involved trying to get ideas, solicit ideas, from our field people, from customers that we interact with all the time.  So there are things even that happened probably in the prior case that influenced some of the proposals in this case that are group was involved in.


Q
With respect to the testimony that you actually file with the Postal Service's request, do you put that together after meeting with the other witnesses in the case, or do you simply start writing the testimony at a certain point in time to update more or less from one case to the next on Postal Service operations?


A
Well, we start updating and look at what types of things that may be needed to support proposals or support other witnesses' proposals.


Q
And is that done in the context of a general meeting where you meet with all the witnesses in the rate case and say what are your proposing and what kind of support do you need, that kind of thing?


A
No.


Q
No.


A
It's more a one-on-one or issue-by-issue meetings.


Q
Do you read the entire Postal Service's case, including the testimony of other witnesses, before it's filed?


A
No, I do not.


Q
Have you yet in this case?


A
No, I have not.


Q
Are you aware in this case of the various instances where witnesses have said they rely on your testimony to support their proposals?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
How does that come about if you haven't read it?


A
Well, you asked me if I read the entire case, and I have not.  I've read various other testimonies or parts of other testimonies that people have supplied me where they refer to my testimony.


Q
Now, as the operations witness for the Postal Service, are there certain aspects of Postal Service operations with which you're not familiar yourself personally?


A
I may be familiar on an overall level with some of the basics, but I do not know the nitty gritty, nor do I know anyone who knows the nitty gritty of every aspect of postal operations.


Q
So you haven't necessarily worked with all of the processes or equipment that you've described in your testimony.  Is that correct?


A
Could you be more specific?


Q
Sure.


A
I think I'm fairly familiar with most of the equipment.


Q
Well, at pages four through nine of your testimony with respect to letter-processing equipment, for example, have you worked with all of those pieces of equipment that are set apart and described there?


A
I have worked directly with all with the exception of the direct-connect system.  I've seen it, but I have not worked with it.


Q
Have you ever worked --


A
Just one second.


Q
Excuse me.  Sure.


A
I'm continuing.  The ID code-sortation system; again, I've seen it, but I've not had to work on implementing or work with it on a day-to-day basis, nor am I familiar with PARS or have worked with that at this point because that has not been deployed.


Q
Have you ever worked in the destinating delivery unit?


A
I've worked there doing various different audits.


Q
But not as an operations person, per se.


A
Not as a supervisor or station manager, no.


Q
Are you familiar with the delivery bar code sorter expanded capability modification equipment that you described at pages 10 through 11 of your testimony?


A
I have, again, not worked with it on a daily basis but get updated information from other people responsible for the program at headquarters.


Q
Has one of those actually been deployed yet by the Postal Service?


A
According to the description on page 13 of my testimony, it's talking about all 106 DBCS ECs are currently planned.  So as far as I know, there are none currently deployed other than just the test machines that they have been evaluating.


Q
Have you actually seen the test machines operate?


A
No, I have not.


Q
Do you know, of your own knowledge, going back again to the destinating delivery units, or DDUs, do you know, of your own knowledge, how the DDU personnel make determinations, for example, as to when to or whether to DPS certain letters on automation, for example, ECR high-density and saturation letters.


A
So you're asking when would a delivery unit decide to send ECR saturation letters back to the plant for DPS processing?  How would they know?


Q
Yes.


A
One, we generally have commitments between the delivery units and the plants, and in most situations I've personally been involved in you train the people in the delivery units to an extent to basically inform them of what would be machinable so they aren't returning nonmachinable pieces back that we would, in fact, not be able to put into delivery-point sequence.


Q
There are certain choices, though, at least with respect to letters in those categories, are there not, about whether they need to be, even if they are prepared for automation, whether they should be automated?


A
What do you mean by whether they should be versus whether they could be?


Q
Are there situations with respect to ECR high-density and saturation letters where the DDU might decide not to run the letters on automation?


A
The delivery unit is not the one actually running the letters on automation.  They would be sending it back to the plant, and the plants would be the ones making the final decision.  But yes, for example, you might have, like, this is an ECR piece that's poly wrapped, no bar code.  The delivery unit would know this is not something that's compatible with the delivery bar code sorters.  There is no bar code.  The poly wrap isn't able to be bar coded and ID tagged, so this is something that they would not send back to the plant.  And if they did send it back to the plant, the plant would return it to the delivery unit.


Q
Aside from instances like that, are there also situations where something could be sent back to the plant, again, an ECR high-density letter, for example, --


A
Yes.


Q
-- but the DDU unit would determine not to do that because of the way they wanted to deliver the letter?


A
It is possible the delivery unit would not send it back to the plant.  It might depend upon how far away the plant is, you know, the turnaround times, some agreements they may have with the plant.  There are other factors that I'm sure come into play.


Q
Is there a certain value to the Postal Service in having the option about whether automation-compatible mail is run on automation or not?


A
Yes, but in most of those instances we would want to get that mail piece if it is bar coded and automation compatible sent back to the plant to be put into DPS sequence, yes.


Q
Ms. Kingsley, in this case Val-Pak filed quite a few interrogatories directed to you that were redirected mostly to the Postal Service for an institutional response.  Are you aware of that?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
How does that occur in a case like this where an intervenor submits interrogatories directed to you?  Do you make a determination that you're not the appropriate witness, or does someone else?


A
Usually working with -- on this case I worked with the delivery operations people, and working with the attorneys, we decided this is beyond the scope of my day-to-day knowledge.  Either I knew the basics of it or it was a little bit more specific and detailed scenario that I didn't have the day-to-day operational experience of how it would actually be handled.


Q
With respect to questions like that, just again generally, day-to-day operational questions, in a situation where an intervenor asks a question that goes beyond your day-to-day experience is there a team that answers these?  Does it go out to a particular team in the field, or is it someone at headquarters that prepares the answers?


A
There were several people in headquarters delivery operations that I worked with to come up with these responses.


Q
So in the case of institutional responses, even though you're not the person signing under oath, you're still involved in framing the responses --


A
Yes, I am.


Q
-- and forming the responses.


A
Yes, I have been.


Q
At pages two through 13 of your direct testimony, Ms. Kingsley, concerning Postal Service operations you testify, and I'll summarize, if I may, concerning letter and card mail processing, and you described the operations and equipment for preparation in both automated and manual processing of such mail pieces.  Is that a fair summary of what you do?


A
Yes.


Q
I take it from your testimony that the Postal Service is committed to trying to have as much automatible letter mail as possible.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
What's the different between automatible and machinable, if any?


A
It probably would depend on who you would ask that question.  Automatible may be that it's easy to get a bar code on, it's easy to get an ID tag on.  It's more than just machinable.  Most pieces, with some extra handling, we can get it to become automation compatible by putting on lim-lim labels or tabs or things like that.


Q
Are you familiar with Postal Service Witness Hope's proposal -- that's T-31 -- to require ECR high-density and saturation letters to be bar coded and otherwise automation compatible?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Is that an example of the Postal Service's desire to increase automation that you were discussing a minute ago?


A
Yes.


Q
Are you familiar with the proposal advanced by Postal Service Witness Moeller, T-28 in this case, the so-called "heavy weight letter proposal," to, in effect, give a discount to automated, standard, regular letters between 3.3 and 3.5 ounces so that they can be processed more or less like letters?


A
Yes.  I'm familiar with the heavy letter discount.


Q
Do you know, ball park, how many standard, regular, heavy weight pieces like that are run through the Postal Service annually?


A
Today, no, I do not.


Q
Do you know how those heavy weight letters that Mr. Moeller is talking about are sorted by the Postal Service?


A
It would depend on how they are prepared today.  How are the pieces between 3.3 and 3.5 prepared today that may look like a letter but are not paying the letter rates?


Q
And what would the options be, depending on how they were prepared?  How would the Postal Service sort them, let's say, at a plant?  Would they be manually sorted, or would they be run on automation?


A
Again, I believe those pieces are considered nonletters, but I'm not an expert on the mail makeup here.  So they would be prepared as a flat and not necessarily presented in a letter tray for the operations to know it was a letter.


Q
In response to the presiding officer's Information Request Number 2, Mr. Moeller -- this is number 13 -- said this.  This is part A of his response, 13A.  "Under the current rates and mail-preparation guidelines, there are no heavy automation letters in standard mail.  Automation pieces that weigh more than 3.3 ounces are deemed nonletters for rate and preparation purposes.  They are likely to be prepared as automation flats, since that is the best rate available for pieces of this weight.  As such, they are typically processed in the flat-automation mail stream."  Do you agree with that?  I didn't read the last sentence of that response.


A
Yes, I agree with that.


Q
If they were not run on flat automation at a plant, for example, how would they be sorted there?


A
If they were prepared as a flat and put in with other flats -- if they weren't run on a flat sorter, then probably in a manual flat operation.  It is possible they would have showed up in a manual letter operation.


Q
And at the plants of the Postal Service where you have such an operation do you have another area or station for sorting letters?  In other words, these would be sorted if they were manually as flats.  Is that correct?


A
Yes, since they had been prepared as a flat.


Q
Would letters and flats be sorted separately at the plant, manually?


A
Letters and flats, manual operations, are sorted separately at plants.  They are not sorted separately by carriers in the office.


Q
Ms. Kingsley, are you aware of the 3.5 ounce, heavy letter mail field evaluation report, dated April 6, 2001?


A
I am.


Q
It was submitted in this case as an attachment to the Postal Service's response to OCA USPS-175.  You say you are familiar with it.


A
I have reviewed it.


Q
Do you believe that that report supports the Postal Service's desire for increased automation of letter-shaped pieces such as Mr. Moeller has advanced?


A
The heavy weight pieces.  Yes, I think that is supportive.


Q
Would the report also support to the same degree extending such treatment to ECR high-density and saturation letters?


A
What I do know is from what I recall from the report, since I don't have that in front of me, is it showed how equipment throughput dropped off as the pieces got heavier, and even though the equipment throughput maybe dropped off quite dramatically towards the 3.5 ounces, if I recall, it's still much more efficient than for us to handle that in a manual operation or in a flat-type operation.


Q
So am I fair in saying yes?


A
But once you look at the ECR letters, you aren't talking about any other plant processing required for those, so I really don't know all the issues and haven't really evaluated if it's reasonable to go to the 3.5 for ECR letters as well.


Q
I understand that.  I just was referring to the report, and with respect to that you would agree that it supports such treatment for ECR letters as well as standard regular --


A
No.  That is not what I said.


Q
Okay.


A
What I said is it supports the heavy letters for mail-processing operations, that we would want that on automation.  ECR letters, we never touch in mail processing, so they never see -- there is no manual sort.  There is no other mail-processing sort.  The only sort for ECR letters, if it doesn't go back for DPS processing, is for a manual carrier case.  So I don't know what the issues might be, since that mail piece maybe never saw automation.


Q
Well, with respect to whether an ECR piece should be, if automated, an ECR letter-shaped piece between 3.3 and 3.5 ounces, whether the same rate that Mr. Moeller suggests should be extended to -- in other words, whether ECR pieces should be automated is supported by that report to the same extent as standard, regular pieces being run on automation.  Isn't that true?


A
I don't think that's -- what the report intended to cover was ECR letters.


Q
But why do you say that?  Does the report distinguish between standard regular and ECR letters?


A
No, but you would have to look at the mail flows and how we actually handle this mail and what the alternatives and options are.  And I have not evaluated that to say whether that also makes sense for ECR letters.


Q
Do you know when or under what circumstances currently ECR high-density and ECR saturation letter-shaped mail would be manually supported and under what circumstances it would be run on automation?


A
Again, whether it's run on automation is dependent upon the machinability and the automation compatibility of the mail piece.  Is it something that is already pre-bar coded?  Is it something that we would have to bar code?  Is it likely if we have to bar code it that it will actually have a high accept rate on the OCR?  What is the service standard of the mail piece?  Would it be able to get to the plant and be run and get back in time?  The distance between the plant and the delivery unit.  So I really am not sure what portion --


Q
Let me ask you this, then.  If all ECR high-density and saturation mail were bar coded and automation compatible, do you believe that the automation of such letters would increase?


A
Absolutely.


Q
And do you think the same would follow with respect to ECR high-density and saturation letter-shaped pieces between 3.3 and 3.5 ounces?


A
If the pieces between 3.3 and 3.5 ounces are prepared as letters so they are in letter trays, they are bar coded, they look like a letter, the people in operations don't have a little scale at the machine to decide if this piece is over 3.3 ounces or not.  They are looking for machine physical characteristics.  So if it's prepared as a letter, it looks like a letter, it's got a bar code, it will most likely be run in an automated operation.


Q
Thank you.  At pages 10 and 11 of your testimony you talk about the item that we mentioned before, the delivery bar code sorter, the DBCS, and in particular the expanded capability, or EC DBCS.  So we're talking about the expanded-capability machine again.  Correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Beginning at line 28 of page 10 of your testimony, you indicate that these DBCS EC machines -- that's an accurate description, isn't it? --


A
Uh-huh.


Q
-- will allow a portion of the heavier, thicker letter mail currently being sorted in manual operations to be processed on these EC machines.  Is that correct?


A
That is correct.


Q
What do you mean by "heavier and thicker"?  Are we talking here about letters only?


A
These are pieces that may actually be outside the current letter requirements in the DMM, so it may be something that looks like a letter, but it's more than a quarter of an inch thick, or it looks like a letter, but it's heavier than 3.3 ounces.


Q
When you say heavier and thicker, I guess my question is then what?  When you talk about letters or letter-shaped pieces that have to be run on these EC machines, are we talking about particular thicknesses and particular weights?


A
They have tested pieces that are thicker than the current letter standard and heavier than the current 3.3 ounce, yes.


Q
Would there be a maximum thickness and a maximum weight for handling such letters on an EC machine?


A
I would assume at some point, once we know we are going to deploy these machines, we could study that and determine what those are, yes.  But, again, that is a separate mail flow, and we will not be using the DBCS EC machines to DPS that volume.


Q
Oh, you won't be.


A
We will not be, and that is said on page 11, lines five to six.  "These volumes will be a separate mail flow and will not be combined with machinable, bar-coded letters into DPS," again, since not all of the DBCSs will be able to accept these heavier, thicker pieces.  In order to have DPS, it's got to be one set of DPS, and not every machine is going to be able to handle these heavier pieces.


Q
So the value in having these run on the DBCS machines, these thicker, heavier letters, is that once you're done with them, they are at least in order, but they still have to be cased.


A
No.  The machines would be used throughout the system to probably end up sorting just to five digits, and then at that point it would be a manual sortation to sort to carrier route.


Q
What is the annual volume of these thicker, heavier pieces approximately?


A
I do not know.


Q
According to your testimony, the Postal Service is deploying 106 of these modified DBCS machines, these expanded-capability machines.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  That's the current plan.


Q
Does that mean 106 different plants with one in each, or does that mean several in one plant?


A
I do not know.  I would guess they would be distributed to separate plants.


Q
At the current time, again relating to these heavier, thicker pieces, how are they being processed at the plant?


A
In manual letter operations.  Well, again, it depends on how they were prepared, how they came in.  If they were thicker than a quarter of an inch, they had to be prepared as a flat.  They may be in manual flat operations or FSM operations.


Q
What does one of these EC-modified, DBCS machines cost?  Do you know?


A
I do not know.


Q
Did the Postal Service determine that the mail flow of these heavier, thicker pieces justified purchasing this additional equipment?


A
Given how expensive our manual processing is, as I explain in my testimony, that there definitely looked like there was opportunity, but I'm not familiar with the cost justification.


Q
In 14 you indicate that manual letters are considerably more costly to operations.  I think you say approximately 11 times more labor cost per handling.


A
Correct.


Q
In looking at your testimony -- would you turn to page 35?  I believe that's where you have a chart reciting the various labor costs relative to processing certain automated or manual sorts.


A
Yes.


Q
And on footnote 31 you indicate the source of those figures that you used to calculate.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  I mainly provided that to show you it was just work hours.  It did not include anything overhead or piggy back.


Q
Looking at the chart on page 35, you say that manual letters cost $56 per 1,000 to process with respect to labor as opposed to $5 for automated letters.  Is that correct?


A
That is correct.


Q
Are those manual sortation charges averages?  For example, take the thicker, heavier letters that we've been talking about; would they be encompassed within that if they are manually sorted?


A
I would assume if they were handled in a manual letter operation, that would be included in here, yes.


Q
And what about ECR high-density and saturation letters?  Would they be included within that if they were manually sorted?


A
These numbers come from processing facilities, so ECR manual letters are already sorted to carrier route.  There would be no need for them to be sorted in manual operations at the plant.


Q
Thank you.  Are the source documents and calculations in footnote 31 included in this case as a library reference?


A
Not that I'm aware of.


Q
Would you turn to your response to Val-Pak Interrogatory Number 19 to you?  Do you have that?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
In your response, 19A, you indicate that when a DBCS is used to delivery-point sequence, or DPS, bar-coded ECR letters that are presorted to carrier route, two sorts are required.  Correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Why are two sorts required?


A
DPS, in order to get mail into delivery-point sequence on a DBCS, you have to run it in two subsequent passes, two passes.


Q
Because each pass performs a different function.


A
Yes.


Q
When we asked you in Interrogatory Number 19 about average productivity for the entire DPS operation, including sweeping and other items that would have to be done, you responded in 19B and C, citing Library Reference J-60 in this docket, that average productivity is 10,415 pieces for each of the two sorts.  Is that correct?


A
I have 10,145.


Q
Sorry.  I must have transposed a number here -- 10,145 pieces for each of the two sorts.  Is that correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Is that 10,145 pieces per hour?


A
Again, this is productivity, so that would be total pieces finalized per work hour.


Q
Per work hour?


A
Yes.  Not machine hour, per work hour.


Q
Per work hour.  And for finalization of the complete sorting process, you would divide that productivity of 10,145 by two, would you not, because two sorts are required?  In other words, it would be half of 10,145 per hour -- is that correct? -- for the finalization of sorting.


A
I don't know.  If that's the productivity, it needs two passes.


Q
So if it's 10,145 --


A
If you wanted to do a rough estimate, that would be in the ball park.


Q
Thank you.  And I take it, when you give these productivity figures that you're referring to letter mail that arrives at the plant already sorted to five digits.


A
In order to run mail on a DBCS, you only need it to five digits.  Correct.


Q
Another Val-Pak interrogatory, Ms. Kingsley, number 67, was directed to you but was answered institutionally by the Postal Service.  Do you have that?


A
No, I do not.


Q
Okay.  If I may, in general, in number 67 the first four questions asked about how many carrier routes already were DPS routes and how many were not, both at the beginning of and at the end of base year 2000.  Okay?  Are you with me?


A
I'm with you.


Q
This will be a short question.  Although the figures for city carrier routes at the beginning and end of 2000 apparently had not changed much, the rural routes on DPS had increased from 31,900 to 37,700, according to the response, if you will accept that.  Now, I calculated that increase at approximately 18 percent, if you can accept that.  Okay?  Assuming that that's correct, an 18 percent increase in rural EPS routes from the beginning to the end of base year 2000, would you deem that a significant increase?


A
The 18 percent, subject to check, yes, is a significant increase in one fiscal year.


Q
Are you aware of any Postal Service efforts to increase further the number of routes on DPS beyond the test year?


A
We are constantly reevaluating and looking at trying to get as much volume on DPS as well as as many routes as is feasible onto DPS.  So as the number of routes probably will grow as the number of delivery points, I would expect to see more routes get on DPS long term.


Q
Referring to what you said before about the DBCS EC machines, that would not, however, enhance that effort, would it?


A
It would not.  You are correct.


Q
Ms. Kingsley, Val-Pak Interrogatory 39 is also one that was directed to you but was answered institutionally by the Postal Service.  And I'd like to just ask you a couple of questions to see what your knowledge is on the items that were asked about.  In Part B of the response to Interrogatory 39 of Val-Pak to you the Postal Service's answer indicates the number of each type of city carrier route that the Postal Service had for base year 2000.  And if I may -- they are very brief -- foot routes were 13,513; park and loop are 89,781; curb routes were 39,237; dismount routes were 24,939; and other were 649.  Are you familiar with those various types of delivery routes?


A
That's beyond the scope of my testimony.  I'm not comfortable going into the nuances of each.


Q
Right, but are you generally familiar with what they are, the differences between a foot route and a park-and-loop route?


A
That is beyond the scope of my testimony, beyond what I've prepared for.


Q
I understand that, and forgive me for asking again, but I'm just asking you are you familiar.  Do you know what they are?


A
I know general definitions, but I wouldn't know the borderline where one crosses from one to another.


Q
Do you know what a dismount route is?


A
Only vaguely.  Again, I'm not prepared --


Q
Could you tell me what your understanding of it is?


A
That's beyond the scope of my testimony.


Q
It's really just for information.  You don't want to venture forth.


A
No.


Q
Are you aware of any policy or practice of the Postal Service with respect to carriers taking third or extra bundles?


A
I am vaguely familiar with the third-bundle issue.


Q
Are you familiar with the restriction on the Postal Service by contract in terms of carriers taking too many bundles?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
And did those restrictions apply only to foot routes and park-and-loop routes?


A
I believe so, but definitely would be subject to check.


Q
Well, let me just pursue this for one second, Ms. Kingsley, because I'm almost finished.  The Postal Service has indicated that in these institutional responses that I was referring to.  I'm just trying to verify that the restrictions do not also apply to dismount routes because the Postal Service responses don't allude to dismount routes; they simply say that the restrictions apply to foot routes and park-and-loop routes.  Are you aware of whether there are any restrictions on third bundles with respect to dismount routes?


A
I am not familiar with that.


Q
Are you aware of any document that the Postal Service has setting forth the restrictions with respect to third or extra bundles and how many a carrier can take?


A
Documentation provided in the rate case?


Q
No.  Are you aware that a document exists which describes the restrictions?


A
Given that it was part of an MOU, I would suspect that there is a document there somewhere.



MR. MILES:  Thank you.  I have nothing further.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Is there any followup cross-examination for Witness Kingsley?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Moore, would you like some time with your witness to review whether there is a need for redirect?



MR. MOORE:  Chairman Omas, could I have a couple of minutes with my witness, please?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Why don't we take about five minutes?



(Whereupon, at 10:23 a.m., a brief recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Moore?



MR. MOORE:  The Postal Service has no redirect.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Ms. Kingsley, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to the record, and we thank you for your appearance, and good luck in your new position.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you very much.


(The witness was excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell, would you introduce the final Postal Service witness?



MR. TIDWELL:  Good morning, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service calls Joseph Moeller to the stand.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Moeller, you can be seated.  You've already taken the oath, so, Mr. Counsel, we can proceed to enter his testimony into evidence.



Whereupon,


JOSEPH D. MOELLER



having been previously sworn, was recalled as a witness and further testified as follows:




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. USPS-T-28.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. TIDWELL:  


Q
Mr. Moeller, I've placed before you two copies of a document entitled "The Direct Testimony of Joseph Moeller on behalf of the United States Postal Service."  It's been designated for purposes of this proceeding as USPS-T-28.  Was that document prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes.


Q
Are there any changes to that document from the date on which it was filed on September 24th of last year?


A
Yes.  There are a few changes to clear up some items.  POIR Number 8, Question 8, was filed on January 9, 2002, which noted an inconsistency in my Exhibit B when compared to USPS-T-32, page 28.  I've rectified that inconsistency in my Exhibit B, and at the same time I've also incorporated errata from Witness Padalounis, which was filed on October 31, 2001.  The exhibit also reflects errata from Witness Mayo, filed November 21, 2001.



The effect of the changes is minor.  The total revenues changed by less than $1 million, and the cost changed by about $12 million.  The net effect is to reduce the test year after rate surplus from $33 million to $21 million.



Now these revenue changes ripple through to Exhibit E, so we've prepared a revised version of it, too.  We've inserted these revised Exhibits B and E into the copies of this testimony.  And these changes ripple through to the text of my testimony, so I have a few changes to tell you about on the text of the testimony.  On page 19, line 20, 37873 becomes 37869.  On page 33, line five, 146.2 becomes 146.3.  And on page 36, line six, 12707 becomes 12712.  And on page 43, line nine, 114.9 becomes 115.0.



Today, I understand we've also filed a revised response to POIR Number 2, Question 6, which includes the revenue changes incorporated in Exhibit B that we've been talking about.  It also corrects a minor error in the international volume, which was identified in POIR Number 5, Question 4.  That revised POIR response was designated by one of the parties in the packet.  We'll get to that in a minute, but in the interrogatory packet we've made the substitution with those revised pages.


Q
You are also sponsoring -- you've prepared a Category 2 library reference in connection with your testimony.  That will be Postal Service Library Reference J-138.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And you're prepared to sponsor that library reference as part of your testimony today?


A
Yes.



MR. TIDWELL:  With that, Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service would move into evidence the direct testimony of Witness Moeller, USPS-T-28, as revised, along with Library Reference J-138.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Joseph D. Moeller.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-28, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Moeller, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.  We have made a few changes, though.  Should I describe them at this time?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.  If there are any corrections or additions, yes.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  Val-Pak T-28-9 through 12, the header was incorrect.  Change "United Parcel Service" to "Val-Pak."  And on AAPS-T-28-3A and 3E, change "White" to "Wilson."  And on NAA-T-28-13, change "White" to "Wilson."  And then I have the aforementioned things I described earlier.  The response to POIR Number 2, Question 6, has also been changed and put in here.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Moeller?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-28, was received in evidence.)

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written  cross-examination for Witness Moeller?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examinations.  Two parties had initially requested oral cross-examination:  the Newspaper Association of America, which Mr. Baker announced to the chair this morning that they would not be crossing, and Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.  Mr. Miles?



MR. MILES:  Mr. Chairman, on behalf of the Val-Pak Companies, we have no oral cross-examination for Mr. Moeller, so we will withdraw our previous request.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you.  Is there any other followup cross-examination?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Moeller, you're going to have a light day today.



Mr. Tidwell, would you like any time with your witness?



MR. TIDWELL:  Oh, I think we'll pass this once.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, sir.  Mr. Moeller, that completes your extensive testimony here today, and we appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record, and we thank you.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  You are now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.


(The witness was excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This concludes today's hearing, and we now stand adjourned.  Thank you.



(Whereupon the hearing was concluded at 10:31 a.m.)
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